Clayton State University – Minutes of the Faculty Senate

Monday January 23, 2012 (11:00 a.m. – 12:15 p.m.)
University Center Board Room (UC 260)

Members Present: Antoinette Miller (Senate Chair), Jim Keebler (Vice Chair), Scott Butterfield, Jennell Charles, Micheal Dancs, Rosemary Fischer, Kathryn W. Kemp, Muhammad Rahman, Terri Summers, Susan A. Walsh, David Williams. 
Non-Members Present: Dr. Tim Hynes, President, Dr. Michael Crafton, Provost,  Robert Vaughan, Academic Affairs, Jim Braun, Chair, Faculty Affairs Committee, Dolores Cox, Communications Coordinator, Tom Marshall, Admin. Systems, Lou Bracket, Center for Instructional Development.
Faculty Senate Chair Antoinette Miller called the meeting to order at 11:02 with a quorum present.
A.  Approval of Minutes

1.   Dec. 6, 2011



a.  Motion to accept the minutes as written.
                        b.  Motion seconded.  
     i.  Minutes accepted unanimously.
B. Reports

1.   DotNetNuke (DNN) Rollout report Dolores Cox, Lou Bracket, and Tom Marshall
            
a.  Web sites for administrative services are nearly 65% complete.
                             ii. Completion should occur by the end of February with the roll-out slated for 

                                  Spring Break.


 
b. Extra time is needed to train editors.

            
c. The Office of University Image & Communications department made a 
                             physical move to Clayton East on Dec. 19 which slowed progress.
            
d. CIMS and Health Sciences will be meeting with the department next week.
                              i.  It will be at least April to begin Arts & Sciences and Business.

                             
1) An optimistic time frame starts the transition July 1.
                                    2)  An advantage is allowing faculty time to work on their pages.
                        e.  Senator Williams asked if individual faculty domains will be lost when the 

     new system becomes active.   
       i.  Tom Marshall responded that the URL will change, but the sites will 

            remain.   
       ii.  A faculty web page conversion tool is in development which will copy 

           existing faculty pages into the new system. 

            1)  Faculty will still have the option to design a page within the DNN 

                  system. 

       iii.  Dolores Cox asked to remind faculty there are DNN workshops.
 f. Chair Miller asked how the conversion tool would affect a faculty page 

       already or partially constructed in the DNN system. 

          i. Tom Marshall stated it will not over-write the page but will copy 

              in the new data.

     g.  Senator Williams asked if training for editors and department 

          education was the same.

          i. Dolores Cox stated training is not the same.

     h.  Senator Williams asked the reason the system change is needed.

          i. Lou Bracket and Tom Marshall stated that Front Page, the 

             previous hosting system, is obsolete and no longer available.  

         ii. Share Point is a temporary patch during DNN conversion.

     i.  Dr. Vaughan noted that some former administrative pages are no longer

         functional.

         i. Dolores Cox stated that OITS rendered many sites unworkable.  

        ii. Ms. Cox asked for URLs for missing sites be sent for repair.

      j. Senator Williams stated full functionality was given to early adopters, but 

         was removed later.
          i. Tom Marshall stated limits were set because the full features had bugs 
            and issues.

      k. Vice-chair Keebler asked what was the minimum faculty needed to do and 

         when was the latest it could occur.

           i.  Tom Marshall stated with the conversion tool, available in a month or 

               two, nothing needs to be done now.

           ii.  It is hoped that faculty will continue to work on their sites.

           iii.  Lou Bracket noted that 40 faculty have already worked on their sites.

                 1)  There are instructions on the website for faculty to copy their web 

                       pages to their lap tops for safekeeping, if desired. 

       l.  Chair Miller asked if high resolution logos could be accessible for posters.

           i.  Dolores Cox stated there were several issues:  if inserted properly the 

               logos will be distorted; students have created false documents.

                  1)  Ms. Cox suggested that Media Services insert logos on posters.

                  2) Logos can be requested from Ms. Cox.

          ii. Chair Miller asked if permission must be obtained for each use.

                   1) Dolores Cox responded that permission is not needed for each 

                        poster.
   2.  President’s Report (attached).
                     a.  President Hynes explained the Budget Narrative form (attached).
             i.  If there are comments for the narrative, please inform the President by email.
             ii. Dr. Hynes stated that while the budget is improved, it is not as could be hoped.

                 1)  Only a 2% budget reduction was requested.

                 2)  Dr. Hynes noted he is aware base salaries were not increased.

                 3)  Dr. Hynes states that the science building request will most likely be part of 

                      next year’s request as a pipeline project which has already started.  
          b.  Dr. Hynes requested that faculty reflect on the changing landscape of higher 

               education, citing several examples such as MIT’s curriculum on-line, the 
               offering of educational certificates, and Mozilla’s proposed educational badges.  
         i. Dr. Hynes stated it is a change in the environment which we cannot 
                                  dismiss.  
                            ii.  Toying with these ideas will look liked failed experiments, but in time could
      show results.  
      1) Organizations which do not reflect seriously will be left behind.  

          c.  Regarding the University System merger: CSU was not considered.
          d.  Vice-Chair Keebler asked what the facilities utilization study showed.

               i. Dr. Hynes responded that our facility demonstrating utilization.
                        1) A building could not be closed without affecting education.

                        2) The merger of some institutions occurred where opportunities for 

    efficiency and similarity of missions were supported.

3) Where there were disparate missions (Augusta and Georgia
     Health Sciences) the merger will foster robust undergraduate

     and graduate programs with similar professional foci.
  b. Senator Butterfield how the lack of tuition increases will affect CSU.

       i. Dr. Hynes stated that the Chancellor distinguishes fees from tuition 

          increases.

                 1) The Chancellor asks for extraordinary reasons for increasing fees.

                 2) The Chancellor indicated he would all he could to keep tuition 

                      increases as low as possible.

                 3) This may lead to a revenue gap which was previously covered by 

                      Institutional fees.

                 4) The Hope Scholarship covers a percentage of tuition but not 

                      Institutional fees.
                 5) A budget meeting in March will provide more information.
                 2.  Academic Affairs-  Provost Dr. Crafton.
          a. The informational survey regarding creating a fall or Thanksgiving break
              remains in development.

              i. Chair Miller asked if calendar changes would be implemented in the next 
                 academic year.

                           1) Dr. Crafton responded that it was possible.

          b. The Provost’s Advisory Group has revealed some faculty concerns: lack of 

             clarity for promotion and tenure (P&T), the Strategic Plan’s effect on faculty,

             the Senate’s role and authority.
                           1)  The issues of the Graduate Council and no show policy were cases in 

                                 point.

                           2)  Chair Miller noted that she has formed an ad hoc committee to 

                                study by-law issues.

                                a)  Chair Miller noted that the organizational chart 

                                     may indicate that the School of Graduate Studies is on par 

                                     with other academic units and may, therefore, have 

                                     representation in the Senate.

                                b)  Dr. Crafton responded that this was not his vision for the future.
                                c)  Chair Miller asked for clarification of the organizational chart 

                                     soon.

           c.  The Provost solicited questions.

                 i.  No further questions.

                  3.  Academic Policy Council (APC).

                       a.  Report by Terri Summers.

                       b.  No report. 
                 4. Faculty Affairs Committee (FAC)

                      a.  Report by Jim Braun.  
                      b.  A meeting date is not set yet.
                      c.  Open forums for P&T are set for Feb. 3 and Feb. 9.
              5. Student Affairs Committee (SAC).  

      a.  Report by Jennell Charles.

                  b.  No report; there may be some laws regarding breast feeding.
                  c.  The next meeting is tomorrow.

                6.  University Curriculum Committee (UCC).
                     a.  Report by Kathryn Kemp.
                     b.  No report.
 C. Old Business
      1.  Section 207 of the Handbook.

           a.  Chair Miller sent changes to section 207 prior to the meeting.

                i. Senator Williams asked why the duties of department heads are listed 
                    when other administrative positions are not.

                    1) Dr. Hynes responded that there are clear distinctions between department

                         heads and chairs.

                         a) A chair is seen as a faculty member with administrative responsibilities;

                             vs. a department head who is an administrator with faculty responsibilities.

                     2) Senator Butterfield asked what the effects would be if duties are different among 

                         departments, for example, the issue of how grade appeals are handled.
                          a) Dr. Vaughan responded that how grade appeals are handled is already 

                              different in each department.

                      3) Senator Charles moved that section 207.06 be returned to the FAC for review

                           Regarding inclusion of department chair responsibilities in the handbook.  

                           Seconded by Kemp.

                           a)  Passed unanimously.
             b.  Senator Williams noted there is strong language regarding prohibition of 

                  administrators  from serving on the senate and councils, however, Assistant
                  Deans have sat in the Senate previously.

                   i.  Dr. Crafton responded that this issue is not clear.

                        1) Dr. Crafton suggested a formula regarding percentage of administrative

                            duties, for example, 50%, could be a deciding point for determining faculty

                            vs. administrator.

                            a) The Senate and councils would need to define who is eligible to serve.

                            b) Dr. Crafton noted that if all faculty with administrative responsibilities 

                                 were ineligible there would not be enough members to serve.

                            c)  Dr. Hynes stated that these issues work themselves out as departments are

                                 prudent in deciding who should represent them.

                                 i) If individual issues arise then each department can resolve the issue.
D. New Business
      1.  Chair Miller noted there are fewer meeting dates in the Spring Calendar.

           a.  Chair Miller  asked for March 12 and April 30 be reserved for meetings.

    i. If the dates are not needed the meetings will be canceled.

    ii.  An April 30 meeting is likely as we need to elect officers for the fall term.

    iii.  A reminder that our meetings are the first and third Mondays.

b.  Chair Miller requested the By-Laws (Rahman, Walsh, Williams) and DNN (Dancs, 

    Kemp, Musolf) subcommittees meet prior to the next senate meeting.

E.  Adjournment
      1.  Chair Miller called for adjournment.
           a. A motion to adjourn was made and seconded.

           b. Carried unanimously.

           c. The meeting was adjourned by Senate Chair Miller at 12:14 p.m.

 Submitted by:  S. Walsh Secretary, DRAFT
5

